
443 

Bureau of Indian Affairs, Interior § 161.606 

grazing permit will be modified to re-
flect the change in available forage. If 
a special land use is inconsistent with 
grazing activities authorized in the 
permit, the special land use area will 
be withdrawn from the permit, and 
grazing cannot take place on that part 
of the range unit. 

Subpart G—Permit Violations 
§ 161.600 What permit violations are 

addressed by this subpart? 
This subpart addresses violations of 

permit provisions other than trespass. 
Trespass is addressed under subpart H. 

§ 161.601 How will BIA monitor permit 
compliance? 

Unless the permit provides otherwise, 
BIA and/or Navajo Nation may enter 
the range unit at any reasonable time, 
without prior notice, to protect the in-
terests of the Navajo Nation and en-
sure that the permittee is in compli-
ance with the operating requirements 
of the permit. 

§ 161.602 Will my permit be canceled 
for non-use? 

(a) If a grazing permit is not used by 
the permittee for a 2-year period, BIA 
may cancel the permit upon the rec-
ommendation of the Grazing Com-
mittee and with the concurrence of the 
Resources Committee under § 161.606(c). 
Non-use consists of, but is not limited 
to, absence of livestock on the range 
unit, and/or abandonment of a permit-
tee’s grazing permit. 

(b) Unused grazing permits or por-
tions of grazing permits that are set 
aside for range recovery will not be 
cancelled for non-use. 

§ 161.603 Can mediation be used in the 
event of a permit violation or dis-
pute? 

A permit may provide for permit dis-
putes or violations to be resolved with 
the District Grazing Committee 
through mediation. 

(a) The District Grazing Committee 
will conduct the mediation before the 
Navajo Nation’s appropriate hearing 
body, before BIA invokes any cancella-
tion remedies. 

(b) Conducting the mediation may 
substitute for permit cancellation. 

However, BIA retains the authority to 
cancel the permit under § 161.606. 

(c) The Navajo Nation’s appropriate 
hearing body decision will be final, un-
less it is appealed to the Navajo Nation 
Supreme Court on a question of law. 
BIA will defer to any ongoing pro-
ceedings, as appropriate, in deciding 
whether to exercise any of the rem-
edies available to BIA under § 161.606. 

§ 161.604 What happens if a permit vio-
lation occurs? 

(a) If the Resources Committee noti-
fies BIA that a specific permit viola-
tion has occurred, BIA will initiate an 
appropriate investigation within 5 
business days of that notification. 

(b) Unless otherwise provided under 
tribal law, when BIA has reason to be-
lieve that a permit violation has oc-
curred, BIA or the authorized tribal 
representative will provide written no-
tice to the permittee within 5 business 
days. 

§ 161.605 What will a written notice of 
a permit violation contain? 

The written notice of a permit viola-
tion will provide the permittee with 10 
days from the receipt of the written 
notice to: 

(a) Cure the permit violation and no-
tify BIA that the violation is cured; 

(b) Explain why BIA should not can-
cel the permit; 

(c) Request in writing additional 
time to complete corrective actions. If 
additional time is granted, BIA may re-
quire that certain actions be taken im-
mediately; or 

(d) Request mediation under § 161.603. 

§ 161.606 What will BIA do if the per-
mittee doesn’t cure a violation on 
time? 

(a) If the permittee does not cure a 
violation within the required time pe-
riod, or if the violation is not referred 
to District Grazing Committee for me-
diation, BIA will consult with the Nav-
ajo Nation, as appropriate, and deter-
mine whether: 

(1) The permit may be canceled by 
BIA under paragraph (c) of this section 
and §§ 161.607 through 161.608; 

(2) BIA may invoke any other rem-
edies available to BIA under the per-
mit; 
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(3) The Navajo Nation may invoke 
any remedies available to them under 
the permit; or 

(4) The permittee may be granted ad-
ditional time in which to cure the vio-
lation. 

(b) If BIA grants a permittee a time 
extension to cure a violation, the per-
mittee must proceed diligently to com-
plete the necessary corrective actions 
within a reasonable or specified time 
from the date on which the extension is 
granted. 

(c) If BIA cancels the permit, BIA 
will send the permittee and the Dis-
trict Grazing Committee a written no-
tice of cancellation within 5 business 
days of the decision. BIA will also pro-
vide actual or constructive notice of 
the cancellation to the Navajo Nation, 
as appropriate. The written notice of 
cancellation will: 

(1) Explain the grounds for cancella-
tion; 

(2) Notify the permittee of the 
amount of any unpaid fees and other fi-
nancial obligations due under the per-
mit; 

(3) Notify the permittee of his or her 
right to appeal under 25 CFR part 2 of 
this title, as modified by § 161.607, in-
cluding the amount of any appeal bond 
that must be posted with an appeal of 
the cancellation decision; and 

(4) Order the permittee to cease graz-
ing livestock on the next anniversary 
date of the grazing permit or 180 days 
following the receipt of the written no-
tice of cancellation, whichever is soon-
er. 

§ 161.607 What appeal bond provisions 
apply to permit cancellation deci-
sions? 

(a) The appeal bond provisions in § 2.5 
of part 2 of this title will not apply to 
appeals from permit cancellation deci-
sion. Instead, when BIA decides to can-
cel a permit, BIA may require the per-
mittee to post an appeal bond with an 
appeal of the cancellation decision. 
The requirement to post an appeal 
bond will apply in addition to all of the 
other requirements in part 2 of this 
title. 

(b) An appeal bond should be set in 
an amount necessary to protect the 
Navajo Nation against financial losses 
that will likely result from the delay 

caused by an appeal. Appeal bond re-
quirements will not be separately ap-
pealable, but may be contested during 
the appeal of the permit cancellation 
decision. 

§ 161.608 When will a permit cancella-
tion be effective? 

A cancellation decision involving a 
permit will not be effective for 30 days 
after the permittee receives a written 
notice of cancellation from BIA. The 
cancellation decision will remain inef-
fective if the permittee files an appeal 
under § 161.607 and part 2 of this title, 
unless the decision is made imme-
diately effective under part 2. While a 
cancellation decision is ineffective, the 
permittee must continue to comply 
with the other terms of the permit. If 
an appeal is not filed in accordance 
with § 161.607 and part 2 of this title, 
the cancellation decision will be effec-
tive on the 31st day after the permittee 
receives the written notice of cancella-
tion from BIA. 

§ 161.609 Can BIA take emergency ac-
tion if the rangeland is threatened? 

Yes, if a permittee or any other party 
causes or threatens to cause imme-
diate, significant and irreparable harm 
to the Navajo Nation land during the 
term of a permit, BIA will take appro-
priate emergency action. Emergency 
action may include trespass pro-
ceedings under subpart H, or judicial 
action seeking immediate cessation of 
the activity resulting in or threatening 
harm. Reasonable efforts will be made 
to notify the Navajo Nation, either be-
fore or after the emergency action is 
taken. 

§ 161.610 What will BIA do if livestock 
is not removed when a permit ex-
pires or is cancelled? 

If the livestock is not removed after 
the expiration or cancellation of a per-
mit, BIA will treat the unauthorized 
use as a trespass. BIA may remove the 
livestock on behalf of the Navajo Na-
tion, and pursue any additional rem-
edies available under applicable law, 
including the assessment of civil pen-
alties and costs under subpart H. 
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